Advisory Neighborhood Commission 6A

Miner Elementary School

Minutes

July 13, 2006

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT

6A01: Raphael Marshall

6A02: Joe Fengler, Chair

6A03: Cody Rice 

6A04: Nick Alberti, Treasurer

6A05: Mary Beatty

6A06: Marc Borbely, Secretary

6A08: Mfon Ibangha, Vice-Chair

COMMISSIONERS ABSENT

6A07: Gladys Mack

Chair Joe Fengler called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

 1. Agenda

The July agenda was approved without objection.
 2. April, May and June Minutes
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved the April, May and June minutes individually.  They each were accepted without objection.

 3. Community Comment
Andy Mistrick, who is running for Congress against Eleanor Holmes Norton introduced himself, said he was running to get voting rights for the District, and gave his website address.

 4. Single Member District Reports

Mr. Rice saluted Marissa Irwin, who passed from cancer in July. Ms. Irwin, a resident of 6A03, served as a member of the Community Outreach Committee. Mr. Rice hailed Ms. Irwin's involvement in the community and service to the ANC. He said she had been an inspiration to him.

Ms. Beatty noted the establishment of the crime emergency and that one of the 14 murders had been on Duncan Place NE in her SMD.  She said an arrest has been made in the crime.  She also reported that the latest Lovejoy Park delays were due to WASA’s needing to get permits, but that the groundbreaking was finally supposed to be in July.

Mr. Ibangha reported that there has been an improvement in the crime statistics for his SMD, and that his constituents were continuing with a neighborhood clean-up in conjunction with the Mayor’s office.

Mr. Fengler reported that there has been an improvement in conditions at Sherwood Rec Center.  He said he was working with the residents, and that all the lights had been replaced.  He pointed to a large decrease in loitering, which he attributes to the presence of the lights.

He reported that the BZA granted the appeal for 1124 E Street NE, saying that DCRA had incorrectly issued the project a Certificate of Occupancy.

He also said that he is watching 804 and 1015 H Street very carefully to see what’s going on with the two buildings, as there seems to be construction activity, but no permits are posted.

Mr. Alberti reported that a Ward 5 Council candidate had posted signs in his SMD by nailing them to trees, but the DC Arborist was in touch with the candidate and the signs and nails were removed.

He mentioned that the Kingsman Basketball League championship game was on the upcoming Saturday at 1 pm, and urged people to attend.

Finally, he noted that the Eastern HS Nursing program, which has received a grant from the ANC, had its graduation program written up in the Hill Rag.
Mr. Borbely reported that, with the help of MPD, an illegal fireworks stand at 1400 Maryland Avenue NE was asked to move. 

Mr. Marshall reported that he had a successful SMD meeting, at which sidewalk and street repair was discussed.  He said that Michael Brown, Curtis Etherly and Will Cobb attended.  He said the residents attending the meeting had discussed the new liquor store opening on H Street, and they were opposed.  He said there would be an H Street clean-up the following Saturday from 7th to 13th Street, with people meeting at the Bank of America building. 

 5. Officers’ Reports

Chair

  Motion: Mr. Fengler recommended that ANC 6A not meet during August.  It was passed without objection.

He reported that that the Commission had received a response to its letter to Deputy Mayor for Economic Development Stanley Jackson requesting that a member of the ANC be appointed to serve as a member of the Home Again board.  The request was rejected.

Treasurer
Mr. Alberti reported that the opening balance of the checking account was $9,698.87, and except for a bank service charge of $3.00 there were no debits.  The closing balance was $9,695.87.  The opening balance for the savings account was $4,154.54, and with an interest payment of $1.41, the closing balance was $4,155.95.  Motion:  Mr. Alberti moved acceptance of the Treasurer’s report.  It was accepted without objection.

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved that the ANC request that the DC Auditor audit the ANC books.  It was seconded by Mr. Rice.  Mr. Alberti said that the ANC’s finances had come a long way in four years since the bankbook was confiscated by the Auditor.  Everything is now on the up and up and it should be recognized by the Auditor that everything is okay.  Mr. Fengler added that it would be worthwhile to have a professional assessment of the ANC’s practices and procedures to see it there’s anything the Commission should be doing differently.  The motion passed without objection.

Motion:  Mr. Alberti moved to allot $600 for ANC copying and $60 for each SMD and each Committee per month for the next two months, because of the absence of an August meeting.  The motion was approved without objection.

 6. Committee Reports

Alcoholic Beverage and Licensing

Ms. Beatty reported that the committee had discussed the application for a Class A license of Woodward Liquors to open at 906-908 H Street.  She said there was an overwhelming lack of support, and a decision was made to recommend that the ANC protest their application, with the reasoning that the Commission will not have standing if it doesn’t protest the license.  Motion:  Ms. Beatty moved that the ANC oppose the application of Woodward Liquors for a Class A license.  The Chair and Ms. Beatty are designated to represent the ANC is the matter with ABRA. It was seconded by Mr. Marshall.

Mr. Alberti said that while he didn’t want another liquor  store on H Street , he was dismayed at the intensity of the response because when the ANC recently considered the appeal of a license for a store with a history of complaints against it, there was little public outcry.  But this time, with a new store, people are reacting.  Mr. Marshall said that nobody wants it because there are too many liquor stores in the area.  Vanessa Ruffin commented that there’s a difference between stores, and this one comes from a pretty high profile location.  Steve Hessler said that the store is currently in the 1300 block of H Street W, next door to his law practice, and it’s a well-run store, and the owner is a good guy.  

Elizabeth Nelson pointed out that there has to be a reason to protest.  Mr. Rice pointed out that a protest was a way to gain standing, and that as the ANC gets into the protest, it can sit down with the owner and work out a voluntary agreement. Ms. Beatty agreed, saying that without a protest the ANC has no role in the negotiations. The grounds, she said, are “peace, order and quiet.”  Mr. Fengler pointed out that while the ANC had acted in good faith in signing a voluntary agreement with Joe Englert, the Commission had ceded its seat at the table.  Ms. Beatty said that after the ABRA roll call hearing, the ANC can negotiate and bring an agreement back to the Commission.  Mr. Marshall reiterated that the Commission had to listen to the community.  

Mr. Alberti said that in response to a direct question, the store owner said he would be willing to ban singles, small bottles of wine and spirits less that a pint.  Motion:   Mr. Alberti offered an amendment to the motion saying that the Chair and Ms. Beatty are authorized to enter a voluntary agreement that bars the sale of fortified wines less that 750 ml., and spirits less than a  half pint and individual servings of beer and ale.  Ms. Beatty said she would be opposed because it tips our hand in negotiations, and goes against the wishes of the SMD.  Mr. Rice said that he would not vote for the amendment, but might vote to drop the protest if those provisions are included.  Mr. Alberti said he believed that ABRA is more likely than not to approve the store, so there is a risk that the ANC will lose an opportunity to get a ban on the sale of singles. Mr. Borbely said that he can’t see ABRA approving another store with such a high concentration of stores and with such community opposition.  Motion:  Mr. Fengler moved that Mr. Marshall be designated as an ANC representative instead of the Chair.  It was seconded by Mr. Alberti.  Mr. Marshall asked whether it would be possible for him to negotiate something he didn’t want. Mr. Fengler's secondary amendment and Mr. Alberti's amendment both failed. The vote on the original motion was 6-0-1, with Mr. Rice abstaining.

Motion:  Ms. Beatty moved that the ABL Committee not meet during August.  The motion was accepted without objection.

Motion:  Ms. Beatty moved acceptance of the Committee report. It was seconded by Mr. Alberti and accepted without objection.

Ms. Beatty mentioned that the attorney working on the H Street Moratorium was moving out of the area, and the Committee was looking for a new attorney.

Economic Development and Zoning

Motion: Mr. Rice moved that the July meeting of the Committee be canceled, and to have a meeting in August as scheduled. It was accepted without abjection.

Mr. Alberti requested that the Committee invite people from Domino’s to the Committee to discuss their plans.  He said the matter will go to BZA, and while they are a delivery service, the ANC should be aware of their plans.

Motion: Mr. Rice moved acceptance of the Committee’s report.  It was seconded by Mr. Alberti, and approved without objection.

Community Outreach

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the July meeting of the Community Outreach be canceled, and that the August meeting be rescheduled to the second Monday.  It was accepted without objection.

Motion:  Mr. Fengler moved acceptance of the Community Outreach Committee report.  It was accepted without objection.

Public Safety

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved, for Committee Chair Stephanie Nixon, that the Committee’s July meeting be canceled.  It was accepted without objection.

Ms. Nixon reported that there is a new inspector in 1D1.

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved acceptance of the Public Safety Committee report.  It was accepted without objection. 

Schools and Libraries

Mr. Borbely reported on two issues that the committee had discussed. On the Eastern High School’s PTA’s project to see whether the school parking lot could be used for baseball parking as a fundraiser for the PTA, it seems that a BZA special exception would be required He said that Tommy Wells had suggested that the PTA enter an agreement with a private parking company rather than operating the lot themselves.  Mr. Borbely also reported that Maury Elementary School was planning a fundraiser in the fall. Motion:  Mr.  Borbely moved the Committee's recommendation that the ANC send a letter to Maury's principal and PTA president, offering help with outreach for the fundraiser. The motion  without objection.

Motion: Mr. Borbely moved to cancel the July meeting of the Schools and Libraries Committee, and hold its next meeting on August 23rd.  The motion passed without objection.

Motion:  Mr. Borbely moved the nomination of Jesse Rauch to be a member of the Schools and Libraries Committee.  The motion passed without objection.

Motion:  Mr. Borbely moved acceptance of the Schools and Libraries Committee report.  The motion was accepted without objection.

Transportation
Omar Mahmud reported on the recommendations of the Transportation Committee at its June meeting.  He said that the Committee recommended that the ANC support a traffic calming study for the intersection of 14th and E Streets NE because of excessive double parking and speeding in the vicinity of the Sasha Bruce property; and a traffic calming study for 15th and F Streets NE, in front of Miner School, where drivers tend to run the stop sign.  Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the ANC support the Committee’s requests pending completion of the signature requirements for traffic calming studies.  It was passed without objection.

Mr. Mahmud reported on the Capitol Hill Transportation Plan and reported that while the Committee is encouraged by the report’s preliminary recommendations, it had developed a list of recommendations that it would like the ANC to submit.  They include

a. Explore the idea of restricted parking on the South side of E Street in front of the Options/Sasha Bruce School (14th and E).

b. Explore traffic calming measures for E Street at 14th (between 13th and 14th)

c. Inquire about signage for commercial vehicles traveling down 8th Street.

d. Explore ways to enforce the stop sign in front of 15th and F (Miner Elementary School)J

e. Increase visibility for the concrete island at 17th and C 

f. Explore ways to ease  the left turn from 17th and C

g. Explore  the possibility of putting a bike lane on 8th Street

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the ANC accept the Committee’s recommendations on the DDOT Capitol Hill Transportation Plan and a letter be sent to DDOT including the recommendations

Motion:  Mr. Rice moved to strike g. the recommendation on a bike lane Mr. Rice said the Bicycle Coordinator was coming to a meeting of his committee, and the issue required discussion.  Mr. Rice’s amendment passed without objection.  The original motion passed unanimously.

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved acceptance of the Committee’s report.  It was   accepted without objection.

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the Committee’s August meeting be cancelled.  It was accepted without objection.

 7. Unfinished Business

By-laws Changes
Mr. Ibangha presented several changes to the ANC by-laws:

1. Article II.  Commission Geographic Area:  The by-laws currently read “The boundaries of the Commission are all in Northeast…”.  There was a discussion about whether or not the DC Jail lies within 6A. Motion:  Mr. Ibangha moved that the phrase “unless otherwise designated” be added after "Northeast."  The motion passed without objection. 

2. Article IV, subsection 2(c) ("The Commission may initiate its own proposals for District Government action.") Motion:  Mr. Ibrangha moved that this section be deleted, as the section is already contained in subsection 1(d). The motion passed without objection. 

3. Article V, subsection 2(a). The section currently reads “Voting in Commission meetings shall be restricted to Commission members.  All members shall have equal voting rights following the principle of one person one vote.  There shall be no voting by proxy.  However, to the greatest degree possible, the principle of common courtesy and consensus should be all owed to prevail."  Motion: Commissioner Ibangha moved that "Commission members" be changed to "Commissioners" and that the last sentence be deleted. Mr. Ibangha said the last sentence is too subjective and imprecise.  Mr. Alberti said that he wanted to keep the last sentence because the goal of the ANC is to strive for consensus.  Ms. Beatty expressed her agreement with Mr. Alberti. Mr. Borbely agreed with Mr. Ibangha that the last sentence doesn't really belong in bylaws, but he said the sentiment also couldn't hurt. Motion:  Mr. Alberti moved to amend the proposed change such that the only change would be from "Commission members" to "Commissioners." Mr. Alberti's motion, and the original motion, passed without objection.

4. Motion: Mr. Ibrangha moved three technical changes: In Article V, rename the second subsection (d) to (e); rename subsection (e) to (f). In the new (f), change "that" to "who." All three changes were accepted without objection.

5. Article V, Section 6.  Motion: Mr. Ibangha moved that the definition of “emergency” be changed to “Emergency means an action taken to immediately preserve the public peace, health, safety, welfare, or morals pursuant to §2-506 (c)."  Mr. Ibangha said that the existing definition is not consistent with the ANC law (1-309.01 (c)(3). Mr. Alberti suggested that the word “morals” be deleted.  Mr. Ibangha responded that the word appears in the ANC statute.  Motion: Mr. Rice moved that the word morals be stricken from the sentence.  It was seconded by Mr. Alberti, who said that while he recognizes that the legislation includes the word “moral”, it should be left to the Attorney General to determine what a “moral” emergency is.  Ms. Beatty said that if it comes from the DC code, it should bee said he didn’t believe thH left in.  Mr. Alberti responded that while he understood why the DC Code should be followed, the issue of government intrusion into private lives is a great concern.  Mr. Borbely suggested that the current law be referenced, and the definition of “emergency” not be spelled out in the by-laws.  Ms. Beatty responded that if the law is cited, it should be cited correctly.  Mr. Rice’s motion failed 2-5, with Mr. Alberti and Mr. Rice voting in favor. Motion:  Mr. Rice moved that the definition of emergency be stricken from the by-laws and the ANC law be referenced instead.  It was seconded by Mr. Borbely.  Mr. Alberti said it was the coward’s way out, and the amendment failed 3-4, with Messrs. Rice, Fengler and Borbely voting in favor.  The original motion failed by a vote of 5-2 in favor, as it requires a two-thirds vote of the Commission to enact a by-laws change. Commissioners Rice and Alberti voted against.

Mr. Fengler suggested that because of the lateness of the hour, the remaining suggested amendments should be taken up at the September meeting. There was no objection.

 8. New Business
1405 North Carolina Avenue NE
Motion: Mr. Alberti requested that the ANC approve an appeal to BZA of permits granted by DCRA for the renovation of a single family house into a three-unit flat at 1405 North Carolina Avenue NE.  The regulations require 2700 sq. ft.—the building only has 1050 square feet—and at least one parking space, which the building does not have.  Mr. Rice said there’s a lot of pressure in the community to preserve the existing density, and if these issues remain unchecked people will just be able to choose the density they prefer to live in.  He said the reason it had not come before his committee is that it is time sensitive.  The motion passed without objection.

Update on FOIA Request to DCRA
Mr. Alberti reported that he has not yet received a response to his FOIA request to DCRA on the status of building permits on 1411 Ames Place NE.

DC Open Government Meetings Act of 2006
Commissioner Borbely said he would table his request for a letter of support for the DC Open Government Meetings Act of 2006 because of the hour.  The bill, he said, exempts ANCs, but contains some new requirements  for ANC committees.

 9. Appeal of a Ruling by the Chair
Commissioner Ibangha appealed Chairman's ruling that the vote on the by-laws change having to do with the definition of emergency had failed.  Mr. Ibangha said two-thirds of those present had voted for the change, fulfilling the two-thirds requirement. He said it makes little sense to count an absent Commissioner, since absent Commissioners can't vote by proxy. Mr. Borbely agreed with Mr. Ibangha that the rule was strange, but he said Gottlieb Simon, months ago, had said the requirement, as written in the ANC's bylaws, is two-thirds of the Commission as a whole. The appeal failed 1-5, with Mr. Igangha voting in support and Ms. Mack or Mr. Marshall abstaining.

e 

 The meeting was adjourned at 9:15 pm.

